

MDPI

Article

# Institutional Courage in Healthcare: An Improvement Project Exploring the Perspectives of Veterans Exposed to Airborne Hazards

Katharine Bloeser <sup>1,2,\*</sup>, Mikayla McAdams <sup>3</sup>, Kelly K. McCarron <sup>1</sup>, Samantha Varon <sup>1</sup>, Lisa Pickett <sup>1</sup> and Iman Johnson <sup>4</sup>

- The War Related Illness and Injury Study Center, The VA New Jersey Health Care System, 285 Tremont Ave., East Orange, NJ 07019, USA
- Silberman School of Social Work at Hunter College, The City University of New York, New York, NY 10035, USA
- <sup>3</sup> VA Providence Health Care System, Providence, RI 02908, USA
- School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, Tulane University, New Orleans, LA 70112, USA
- \* Correspondence: katharine.bloeser@va.gov

Abstract: Background: Military environmental exposures and care for subsequent health concerns have been associated with institutional betrayal, or a perception on the part of veterans that the US government has failed to adequately prevent, acknowledge, and treat these conditions and in doing so has betrayed its promise to veterans. Institutional courage is a term developed to describe organizations that proactively protect and care for their members. While institutional courage may be useful in mitigating institutional betrayal, there is a lack of definitions of institutional courage in healthcare from the patient perspective. Methods: Using qualitative methods, we sought to explore the notions of institutional betrayal and institutional courage among veterans exposed to airborne hazards (i.e., airborne particulate matter such as open burn pits; N = 13) to inform and improve clinical practice. We performed initial interviews and follow-up interviews with veterans. Results: Veterans' depictions of courageous institutions contained key themes of being accountable, proactive, and mindful of unique experiences, supporting advocacy, addressing stigma related to public benefits, and offering safety. Veterans described institutional courage as including both individual-level traits and systems or organizational-level characteristics. Conclusions: Several existing VA initiatives already address many themes identified in describing courageous institutions (e.g., accountability and advocacy). Other themes, especially views of public benefits and being proactive, hold particular value for building trauma-informed healthcare.

**Keywords:** institutional courage; institutional betrayal; airborne hazards; veterans; healthcare management; healthcare policy



Citation: Bloeser, K.; McAdams, M.; McCarron, K.K.; Varon, S.; Pickett, L.; Johnson, I. Institutional Courage in Healthcare: An Improvement Project Exploring the Perspectives of Veterans Exposed to Airborne Hazards. *Behav. Sci.* **2023**, *13*, 423. https://doi.org/10.3390/bs13050423

Academic Editors: Nina Esaki and Shanti Kulkarni

Received: 21 March 2023 Revised: 5 May 2023 Accepted: 12 May 2023 Published: 17 May 2023



Copyright: © 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

# 1. Introduction

Institutional betrayal, or the failure of institutions to protect or care for its members [1], has been observed in military and healthcare experiences among military veterans [2–5]. One type of stressor that has been associated with institutional betrayal is environmental exposures (i.e., exposure to potentially hazardous toxins) during military service. Environmental exposures are a wide-reaching problem in the veteran community; 37% of veterans seeking care in the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) healthcare system report concerns about environmental exposures [6]. While there is increasing research on the importance of addressing institutional betrayal in healthcare, there is little empirical data on the factors that can protect against institutional betrayal. The existing literature has proffered institutional courage as a way for organizations to proactively prevent institutional betrayal and respond to crises or trauma in a manner that supports rather than admonishes victims [7,8].

The current study seeks to identify a definition of institutional courage in healthcare within a cohort of veterans with a history of environmental exposures who reported that they have experienced institutional betrayal. This definition, especially from veterans' perspectives, is crucial for improving care for veterans with environmental exposure concerns and other occupational stressors in which institutional betrayal may be common.

Environmental exposures have been known to occur in spaces where military service members live and work and have been associated with perceptions of institutional betrayal [2]. For example, in the 1980s, many veterans and their families living at Camp Lejeune were exposed to dry cleaning chemicals associated with cancers and other chronic diseases through contaminated drinking water [9,10]. Foams developed for firefighting and used on military bases exposed military families and surrounding communities to substances that are now known to be associated with adverse reproductive and immunological effects [11]. Historically, combat eras have been marked by prevalent environmental exposure concerns. It is now known that Vietnam veterans exposed to Agent Orange, an herbicide used throughout the combat theater, are at greater risk for developing cancers, ischemic heart disease, stroke, hypertension, and type 2 diabetes mellitus [12]. The Gulf War illness (GWI) is a medical condition associated with environmental exposures during the 1991–1992 Persian Gulf War [13] and is characterized by fatigue, chronic wide-spread pain, cognitive difficulties, changes in mood, and gastrointestinal problems [14,15].

While deployed to the Persian Gulf region in both 1991–1992 and in the decades after September 2001, many US and allied military members experienced exposure to airborne hazards, including pollution (e.g., smoke from open burn pits of refuse and trash), fine particulate matter (e.g., sand and dust), and fumes [16]. Airborne hazard exposures are associated with a variety of health conditions, including cancers and respiratory diseases [16,17]. These exposures have become the hallmark military exposure for veterans who served in Afghanistan and Iraq during Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF) and Operation Iraqi Freedom (OIF). Research suggests that veterans exposed to airborne hazards may feel betrayed by the US government and healthcare system as they face uncertainty about symptoms associated with airborne hazard exposures and care for those conditions [18]. The PACT Act, which was supported by advocacy from veterans, was signed into law in 2022 and directs VA to improve care for veterans with airborne hazard exposures [19].

Previous work on institutional betrayal among veterans have focused on two military stressors, GWI and military sexual trauma (MST). Research documents veterans' belief that the Department of Defense (DoD) and VA have systematically denied the existence of GWI and its connection with environmental exposures [2,20]. This perceived institutional betrayal has extended into the healthcare offered to veterans for their GWI, whereby veterans feel providers obfuscate the cause of GWI and its treatment [2]. For veterans who experienced MST (i.e., sexual harassment and/or sexual assault while in the military), institutional betrayal has occurred in both the failure of the DoD to prevent MST from occurring, as well as the subsequent victimization of those who report MST [3,21]. Institutional betrayal among veterans who experienced MST is associated with depression, trauma-related symptoms [22], suicide attempts [4], disillusionment with the institution of the military, and not wanting to use VA healthcare [5]. Some survivors of MST feel that the ensuing institutional responses to MST were more harmful than the experience of the assault itself [22,23]. As such, in addition to more well-recognized military stressors, institutional betrayal is central to veterans' experience with healthcare [24,25].

Descriptions of institutional courage can direct improvements in care for veterans who have environmental exposure concerns as well as other military-based experiences of institutional betrayal (e.g., MST) [2,21–23]. To date, there has been little empirical investigation into the definitions of institutional courage and its operationalization in everyday practice. The existing literature suggests that both the institutions themselves and the individuals within institutions (through contributions, action/inaction) can demonstrate institutional courage [26]. Courageous institutions are described as transparent, protective [1], accountable, and active in seeking justice for victims [26]. Courageous institutions also

Behav. Sci. 2023, 13, 423 3 of 14

examine how they perpetuate institutional betrayal, provide effective means for members to report problems, adjust to the needs of members who experienced harm, and provide reparations to victims [1]. After presenting a brief description of veterans' experiences of institutional betrayal related to healthcare for environmental exposures, we will add to the literature on institutional courage by further elucidating a definition of institutional courage in healthcare from the patient perspective. In doing so, we will also help identify the organizational characteristics needed to support individuals in creating courageous institutions in healthcare. We also hope to inform future efforts aimed at fostering institutional courage in clinical practice with this population of veterans as directed by the PACT Act.

### 2. Materials and Methods

### 2.1. Context

The Veterans Health Administration (VHA) provides healthcare to eligible veterans of the US military. Eligibility for VA healthcare is dependent upon a variety of factors, including financial means, disability, and era of service [27]. The healthcare benefits which veterans receive can be dependent upon the receipt of VA compensation and pension benefits, which are benefits considered to be connected to military service and are often referred to as service-connection. For example, a veteran must meet certain disability levels (i.e., percentage) to qualify for long-term care, including nursing home care [27]. This compensation and pension process is governed by the Veterans Benefits Administration (VBA) [27]. Service connection is a cash benefit given to veterans with disabilities that resulted from or were made worse by military service; Congress approves conditions that qualify for disability benefits [28]. The approval of such conditions has been the focus of advocacy on the part of veterans and their families, including conditions associated with Agent Orange exposure during the Vietnam War [29] and exposures during the wars in the Persian Gulf region in 1991–1992 [20]. The War-Related Illness and Injury Study Centers (WRIISCs) are tertiary referral centers designed to provide clinical consultation, research, and education on post-deployment health conditions, including airborne hazard concerns [30]. In 2017, researchers and clinicians at the WRIISC developed a quality improvement project to evaluate the experiences of institutional betrayal and institutional courage among veterans seen at the WRIISC to inform and improve future WRIISC education efforts and research. This project was designated quality improvement by the VA New Jersey Health Care System's Institutional Review Board (IRB).

# 2.2. Participants

Participants were seen clinically at the WRIISC for a comprehensive evaluation of their post-deployment health concerns, including airborne hazard exposures in the previous three years. If a project team member participated in the veteran's clinical evaluation, they did not interview the veteran. We approached 22 veterans for interviews, expecting half to decline given the length and depth of the interviews. While no veterans explicitly declined to be interviewed, 9 did not respond to invitations to participate. Participants included veterans who identified as men (n = 8) and women (n = 5). All veterans were deployed to the Persian Gulf Region. Participants were approached by a non-clinical team member, who was previously not known to the veteran.

### 2.3. Data Collection

The present work focuses on interviews conducted with veterans exposed to airborne hazards. Two interviews were conducted; the first interview lasted between 45 min and 5 h and used a phenomenological lens [31] to examine veterans' experiences with the notions of institutional betrayal and institutional courage. Of note, longer interviews were broken into two-hour increments to avoid fatigue. This interview used a semi-structured interview guide that provided a definition of institutional betrayal and institutional courage and then asked about the veterans' experiences with these two phenomena generally, in

Behav. Sci. 2023, 13, 423 4 of 14

VA healthcare, and as they related to exposure to airborne hazards. This interview was transcribed verbatim by the VA's Centralized Transcription Services Program. The second interview was more conversational in tone and sought to position the team and veteran participants as collaborators in developing project outcomes (e.g., patient handouts and education materials for providers) [32,33]. This interview asked veterans about how to best address institutional betrayal and institutional courage in VA healthcare. Notes were taken throughout the second interview, including documenting veterans' words verbatim when appropriate. While the IRB deemed this work quality improvement, participants signed a consent-to-record form and were informed of the use of data.

# 2.4. Data Analysis

The team engaged in debriefing sessions after the first veteran interview. Debriefing sessions followed a pre-specified format to both support the interviewer, inform the interview guide, and formalize analytic memo writing to develop themes across interviews. The team followed the Birks et al. [34] procedure for analytic memo writing whereby the team documented decision-making for the entire process (e.g., future interviews, theme saturation, and project outcomes), extracted meaning from the data (e.g., initial open coding, themes to explore in the second interview), discussed the team's perspectives and reflexivity over the course of the project, and offered open communication among team members.

Upon completion of the first round of interviews, the team started an iterative process to develop a codebook. Team members, in dyads, first read through the same transcript and developed an initial list of open codes. The dyad then met to collaborate on a list of codes for the shared transcript. This list was then shared with the whole team who then discussed the inclusion of the code in the initial codebook and its definition. Once the team had evaluated three transcripts in dyads, these same dyads coded the remaining transcripts and met to reach a consensus on the application of the codebook. Discordance between coders was resolved using a meeting with the team at large. Throughout this process, the team continued to meet regularly to further refine codes and definitions, add to the initial codebook, and discuss and formalize thematic codes. NVivo was used to organize data analysis. We were also informed by the Standards for Quality Improvement Reporting Excellence (SQUIRE 2.0) Guidelines [35].

### 3. Results

We first briefly summarized themes related to the veterans' experiences with institutional betrayal, both in the military and in healthcare, to provide perspective and context for the veterans' discussion of institutional courage. We then looked to the veteran interviews for themes related to a definition of institutional courage and characteristics of courageous institutions.

### 3.1. Experiences of Institutional Betrayal

In this sample of veterans living with complex health conditions related to airborne hazards and other environmental exposures, the veterans described instances of institutional betrayal both within and outside of military service. In terms of environmental exposures while in the military, the veterans described feeling that they were either not warned about exposures or given proper protective equipment. Veterans also described retaliation when reporting wrongdoing or dangerous situations. This was the experience of a veteran who reported safety concerns in their workplace:

Absolutely nothing was done and after I filed a . . . complaint, retaliation ensued and the commander . . . told me that if I didn't stop turning in safety violations that I would lose my job. And so I ended up losing my job. Participant 2.

Veterans often felt as though they were lied to by the military about other exposures. For example, the government denied that they were exposed to substances they believe they were in contact with or that the government downplayed its severity.

Behav. Sci. 2023, 13, 423 5 of 14

Veterans also described other experiences related to their overall military service and when seeking healthcare. For instance, one veteran described being discharged from the military under Don't Ask Don't Tell (DADT), the policy that did not allow open service for sexual minority service members (see Burks 2011 [36] or Kerrigan 2012 [37]). Here, the cruelty and injustice of DADT extended to the actions of several individuals in the military who enacted the policy. In healthcare settings, veterans felt that they were not believed when describing the severity of their symptoms, their providers were more focused on "policing" (Participant 9) or had a need to "be right" rather than "empathetic" (Participant 10), and that the US government did not keep their promise to care for their military-related health conditions. As Participant 3 states, "essentially the system lied to me." The idea of policing seemed to overlap with labeling. For multiple veterans, they felt that if they were pleasant with providers they were not taken seriously, yet if they were more assertive, they would be labeled as hostile. A veteran described receiving negative results from testing for certain conditions and being labeled as malingering.

It should also be noted that veterans described experiencing institutional betrayal from society at large, beyond the military, VA, and the health care system. For several veterans, this was in the form of discrimination as veterans and/or as people of color in their civilian jobs. This came in the form of verbal harassment and physical harm while at work.

# 3.2. Defining Institutional Courage

While the term institutional courage resonated with veterans, it was challenging to draw a discrete definition of institutional courage from the data. One veteran described institutional courage as being akin to the army core values "and the L.D.R.S.H.I.P. acronym: loyalty, duty, respect, selfless service, honor, integrity, personal courage" (Participant 8). Another veteran was able to describe a lack of institutional courage when the military allowed unsafe conditions to continue, "they could have pulled the plug on things in some of those situations a lot sooner than they did" (Participant 12). One challenge in developing a definition of institutional courage from the data was separating out and drawing on individual acts of courage that occurred while veterans were in the military. These acts were committed by the veterans themselves and those they served with and were shaped by the critical nature of their missions. For example, one veteran described serving as a medical provider who triaged and treated hundreds of combat casualties. Other veterans described incidents in which they placed themselves in danger to protect the lives of others in their unit. Veterans' view of institutional and/or individual courage in civilian life seems to be informed in relation to their experiences of courage in wartime.

# 3.3. Characteristics of Courageous Institutions

What emerged readily from the data were characteristics of courageous institutions. Veterans spoke about VA, VHA, and VBA as institutions and spoke to institutional courage in healthcare generally. Veterans described six characteristics of courageous institutions: being accountable, proactive, and mindful of unique experiences, valuing advocacy, supporting a cultural shift around social welfare, and offering safety.

## 3.3.1. Being Accountable

Veterans discussed the notion that courageous institutions have active and strong accountability for members. This was described in three ways. First, as a means of operation—having systems to hold individuals in the institution accountable. For one veteran, accountability involved consequences to actions, or "teeth in it," for example, "you have X amount of days to respond" (Participant 3) to a patient request. Another veteran states that the organization should have "ethical intelligence" or "if someone wants to actually provide value to society—that's the goal—they have to actively create something that has a process for checks and balances" (Participant 2).

Behav, Sci. 2023, 13, 423 6 of 14

Second, accountability also seemed linked to the idea that VA should hold the government accountable for the sacrifices made by the veteran. Failure to uphold this obligation was discussed by veterans. Participant 13 felt that the VA "has ignored or denied my injuries . . . what I was exposed to by my own government is going to kill me, and yet the same—my own government doesn't want to help me, either." As Participant 8 stated, "I believe in doing what you're told and giving your all, I did what I was expected to do. And it ended up causing me to be injured." Veterans raised the idea that VA was a space for reparations from the past, particularly betrayal that occurred within the military. As this veteran states, the VA was the only means of recourse or repair from conditions that originated during their time in the military:

I think because we're never going to get the justice that we were looking for from our branch of service. Matter of fact, you know, anything but it. You know as soon as you get your discharge, you're done, goodbye . . . it's like they don't want to hear from you. So all we have left is the VA. Participant 1.

Another veteran described holding VA accountable for their role in repairing injuries from the military, stating that they had hoped the VA "would assist me more, would've actually fought for me more" (Participant 12). Similarly, participants described feeling that if the VA does not help veterans there is little help outside VA.

Third, veterans saw themselves as part of this process of accountability, perhaps stepping in to fill gaps in VA and American society. Veterans saw themselves as accountable to each other and thus were an intricate part of supporting VA as an institution. This meant helping veterans navigate the system, "I do believe that all this has happened to me for a reason. So I actually see what I go through as a gift . . . And maybe I was meant to go through this so some other veterans won't . . . So I don't see it as a curse, I see it as a blessing" (Participant 13). This also meant reaching out to other veterans to "get my story heard, two, get other veterans to hear it and want to sign up for the burn pit registry" (Participant 17).

### 3.3.2. Proactive

Veterans shared a desire for VHA to be more proactive and "preventative" (Participant 7 and Participant 13) in their efforts to treat veterans for military exposure concerns. This was especially important to veterans who felt that their condition was "progressive" (Participant 9) or that their prognosis was poor. Another veteran described the feeling that had their care been more proactive when their symptoms first started, "I wouldn't be in the pain that I'm in now" (Participant 11). One veteran noted that they wanted their provider to be "really investigating . . . taking the time and . . . [asking] what might have caused this?" in reference to their medical conditions (Participant 1). Another veteran stated, " . . . if you don't do the courageous thing of standing up and being preventative . . . they give you monetary compensation once you're so sick that you're in bed all the time" (Participant 7). Similarly, "I think it would behoove the VA to be . . . a little bit more proactive and do workups on people instead of waiting until . . . people are unable to do things" (Participant 7). This included assigning veterans to primary care providers based on the "health needs of the vet" and not on the doctor's availability (Participant 13) and specific outreach to newer cohorts of veterans:

... if there was a survey that asks you, do you have this symptom, this symptom? ... if you scored over a certain point on that system I think you should automatically be sent for certain testing. Participant 20.

One Veteran stated, "I didn't know that I was even eligible to get medical care ... after I exited the service" (Participant 11) suggesting it was the VA's responsibility to reach out and inform them of the benefits they had earned. Another veteran described a desire for VA to note lapses in care and "zero contact" from VA (Participant 1). This participant described that they had been seeing a provider who left the VA; the veteran went on to receive care outside VA but was never contacted to ask about their welfare or need for a

Behav, Sci. 2023, 13, 423 7 of 14

new provider. This veteran similarly defined being proactive as "they would put more time into checking the guys" who had been exposed to combat trauma (Participant 6). Another veteran offered a concrete solution:

I think every single one of us should have a caseworker, or a social worker who is calling us every 90 days. Whether you're a healthy vet or not . . . somebody should be calling me every 90 days going, are you making it to your doctor's appointments? Are you getting the doctor's appointments you need? Do you have a safe place to live? Do you have food on your table? —Participant 12.

# 3.3.3. Mindful of Unique Experiences

Many veterans described the feeling that a one-size-fits-all approach to their care was a form of betrayal. For these veterans, they wanted a system that adapted to their unique needs and "accept people where they're at and assist them to thrive where they're at" (Participant 7). As this veteran states:

Because they don't fit into their system, they're not willing to work with them individually to be able to learn how to fit into the system ... it's the same way with the VA, it's the same way with schools, it's the same way with other places ... I don't think that a lot of places want to take the, have the courage to expand and help people to thrive in that environment. Participant 17.

Another veteran went on to describe a positive experience with their care, where they were treated as an individual:

I'm not just rushed in and rushed back out. I know I'm one of those trouble cases, you know, a difficult case they call me. I get that. And so sometimes doctors are like, yeah, we've heard it all, duh, duh, duh, here's what you need to do, bye. And the ones that are like, okay, tell me all of it, what more can I do? I think those are the ones that do have that institutional courage. Participant 12.

Valuing the unique experiences of patients included a concrete recommendation from Participant 3, who noted that they wanted healthcare providers to read the entirety of their patient record or medical record and perform thorough history and physicals. This veteran stated that providers are not afforded enough time to adequately read records and effectively assess patients. The veteran then expanded on the idea that institutional betrayal often occurs in healthcare because of inadequate resources noting that providers are "overwhelmed by the numbers."

### 3.3.4. Value and Support Advocacy

Veterans also discussed the value of advocacy for veterans in general and in healthcare. First, veterans expected the VA to be an advocate, "if the VA can't be our advocate then why does the VA exist?" (Participant 1). This also applied to individual members of the institution, "I just wish more people would be willing to go outside themselves and advocate, there you go, advocate, and I mean really advocate for what needs to be done" (Participant 7). One veteran defined advocacy for oneself and others, "You have to be able to stand your ground ... forcing the government to accept responsibility for what you've gone through" (Participant 4). Veterans also described employee advocacy as, "passion for helping us" (Participant 10) and not doing things for "recognition" (Participant 10). Here, veterans also reflected on the idea that leaders needed to advocate for their employees. This could, in some ways, offset the perils of a large bureaucracy. This veteran recalled asking their subordinates, "what do I need to do as your Commander, to get you promoted? What help do you need?" (Participant 13). For this veteran, this also meant attending to their personal lives, "if a person doesn't have to worry about his home life, his work life is much better" (Participant 13).

As with the theme of accountability, veterans reflected on their role in VA as members of the institution. This took the form of self-advocacy. Veterans spoke of their need to engage in self-advocacy after the system let them down. As this veteran described:

Behav. Sci. 2023, 13, 423 8 of 14

I needed to take charge of my destiny and self-advocate. And that I was not in a situation I thought I was in. I thought I was in a meritocracy, where everyone's treated equally and fairly and that people cared about me, loved me and valued me. And none of that turned out to be true. Participant 8.

In one narrative, the idea of being seen as problematic or difficult can result from advocating, including when engaging in self-advocacy.

Similar to leadership's advocacy, for this veteran, individual advocacy on the part of employees could also compensate for difficulties inherent to large bureaucratic institutions:

I'll never say anything that's universally bad or universally good ... There are pockets of hope, and that makes things a little easier to deal with. You know, I get it's a big bureaucracy, gets in its own way, but there are those who work in, within the confines of the bureaucracy that really do try to work for the benefit of the veteran. Participant 11.

These descriptions also included the notion of tenacity related to advocacy; that often veterans and employees had to repeatedly return to situations where they were initially turned down, discounted, or invalidated. One example was in repeatedly applying for service-connected benefits despite initial denial for compensation from VBA. Several veterans expressed a feeling of validation or relief after being approved for service-connected conditions.

# 3.3.5. Support a Cultural Shift around Social Welfare

Veterans discussed the notion that their receipt of both medical and monetary benefits from VA at times solicited a response from providers that they were "getting a free ride" or spoken about in the following regard: "look at them getting that free money" (Participant 5). This same veteran stated, "If I could give these injuries back, and give back the money because of that, we'd do it in a heartbeat." Another veteran described their experience:

It is better in some parts of the country—they think they're doing you a favor and don't believe in entitlement—systemic prejudice in helping veterans when it comes to money—don't even think that its conscious. Participant 3.

Participant 9 described feeling that they needed to prove their level of disability to their provider, perceiving the provider as saying, "we do not see anything wrong with you." Similarly, Participant 1 said that the system should "give us the benefit of the doubt" instead of "denying" that something did or did not happen.

Veterans also described the idea that benefits were more than merely financial compensation. As one veteran stated, "I don't care about money" (Participant 9). This same veteran went on to say, "I've accomplished quite a bit in my life, and so to be labeled as disabled or anything like that is somewhat depressing and discouraging in itself." Participant 6 also stated, "great, you service-connected me, awesome, and now I can [be] financially be stable. But now I need you to actually fix me because I can't work because of these conditions. So, service connection is great and all, being financially [stable] is wonderful, but a long life is even better." One veteran stated, "that compensation is not just money. That compensation for that soldier is an affirmation to his contract that he signed and earned. And that is bigger than the money" (Participant 6). Another veteran states, "I'm not asking for more money . . . I need the money now because I can't work, but I just want care. I want care, empathy, understanding" (Participant 10). While the symbolic nature of benefits was noted as important, another veteran also highlighted, "I need that income to survive, for my family" (Participant 13).

Veterans also discussed the benefits process, "I think [VBA] does most of the damage. VHA tries to do a lot of the care, but the damage is done from the benefit side" (Participant 1). Another veteran explicitly stated, "when you into the VBA side of things, you do not get the sense the VA is there to help you. You completely don't feel that—you know, you don't feel that the people who is evaluating you are going to try to make sure that you get the benefit" (Participant 13). At the same time, veterans spoke of VBA and VHA as being inextricably linked. Veterans shared that in VHA, they often felt that the notion of

Behav. Sci. 2023, 13, 423 9 of 14

connecting their condition to military service was "taboo" and "we can't talk about it, we can't look at it" (Participant 4). As Participant 5 stated, "we [veterans] didn't create the rule that's called service connection. It was created for us."

### 3.3.6. Offer Safety

Participant 2 described the notion that an "ethically intelligent" organization must also recognize that there is power over individual actors within the organization; for example, employees are dependent upon the organization for their livelihood, and patients in a healthcare organization are dependent upon the organization for their care. This suggests that the organization must also recognize that individuals may not respond in courageous ways due to fear of retribution. This included that an institution made up of humans is inevitably fallible. All actors within institutions will make mistakes, as this veteran states, "I was always taught if you make mistakes you own it. That takes a lot of courage. And I think the VA, our government, they make mistakes. We're all human. Own it" (Participant 4). Participant 11 described a situation where the provider admitting they were wrong built trust:

[my provider] called me to tell me to stop taking that medicine right away, and if I had any further issues I needed to go to the nearest emergency room . . . she's doing her job, she's doing what's expected of her to do. So there are two sides of that, one is that she took the initiative to call me to say, hey this could be life threatening stop taking it right away. On the other side, basically she was admitting that they are giving me a medicine that I didn't need for a diagnosis that I did not have.

### 4. Discussion

In our quality improvement project, veterans described instances of institutional betrayal both while serving in the military and when seeking healthcare. Veterans described the characteristics of healthcare institutions that are courageous but also, more specifically, how the VA can be a more courageous institution. First, veterans described institutionally courageous systems as having mechanisms of accountability and discussed that the VA as an institution can offer repair for betrayals that occurred during military service. Next, veterans described institutionally courageous healthcare as being proactive, both in terms of providing preventive healthcare but also proactively reaching out to veterans to ascertain their needs. Related to this was the idea that healthcare should be mindful of veterans' unique needs and avoid a one-size-fits-all approach. Veterans also described the need for a shift in organizational culture within VA surrounding how providers view veterans' benefits, noting that provider-level stigma surrounding public benefits has resulted in poor experiences with care. Finally, veterans described the importance of advocacy and safety in courageous healthcare systems. This includes self-advocacy, advocacy for patients, and advocacy for VA employees. Veterans described the idea that individuals should feel safe to advocate for others but also safe in admitting to errors or mistakes.

Veterans often described individuals within institutions as being both responsible for their actions and also beholden to the rules and culture of the institution. This is consistent with the existing literature, which notes that exercising institutional courage in healthcare may be especially fraught. Interactions among healthcare organizations are complicated and interdependent; ethical clinical practice often requires personal risk when confronting structures of power [38], is inherently associated with interactions between disciplines (e.g., physicians and nurses), peers, patients, and potentially inadequate resources of the organization [39], and may rely upon the professional placing the patient's needs before their own [40]. Thus, a conceivable problem with a focus on only the characteristics of courageous individuals within institutions is the potential for moral distress and professional burn-out within individuals [41,42] and scapegoating individuals for systemic problems within the institution [43]. The notion of institutional *and* individual responsibility for healthcare has been highlighted in the contemporary professional literature [44], especially in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic [45]. This just culture framework outlines organiza-

tions that use errors or lapses as an opportunity to learn how to prevent future errors and to foster continuous quality improvement rather than punishing individuals [46,47]. Veterans in our sample described similar experiences (e.g., being given the wrong medication) and the admission of error as courageous.

Veterans also described a desire for a change in how the system and individual providers view monetary and healthcare benefits administered by VA. Most of what is known about the veterans benefits process, specifically service connection, is found in the posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and the legal literature. Most veterans view the service connection process negatively [48] and research suggests that women, in particular women of color, experience differential outcomes [49,50]. What is not explored is how the nature of service connection and healthcare benefits as a public service influence the way in which providers interact with veterans. Means-tested programs in particular carry stigma whereby recipients expect to be treated negatively [51]. While veterans' helpseeking carries a different type of stigma (e.g., the stigma of mental health treatment or perceived weakness) [52], the literature has yet to explore the stigma of veterans' benefits as a public, and sometimes a means-tested [27], program. Such an inquiry might help inform improvement in veterans' experiences with the service connection process and VA healthcare. Similarly, the fidelity rule establishes that providers must adhere to the principles of the healing relationship [53]. At the macro level, veterans also view the service connection process as keeping the promise made when they enlisted in the military.

The theme of being proactive also emerged from our interviews with veterans exposed to airborne hazards. A more reactive approach to health has been closely identified with a disease-focused model [54]. The VA has placed tremendous effort into shifting away from a disease model to a model of care that works toward physical, mental, and social health goals that are veteran-centered. This Whole Health model includes wellness programs and self-management coaching [55]. The successful implementation of the Whole Health model is reliant upon several factors, including a strong rapport between the veteran and the provider as well as facility-level leadership dedicated to the model [56]. This suggests that VA is already implementing a climate of care that is more proactive, and that support is needed at the facility level (i.e., leadership) in order to successfully move to this model.

Finally, veterans in our sample discussed the importance of advocacy in organizations in terms of both self-advocacy and speaking up for others. The existing literature discusses fear on the part of healthcare providers to engage in advocacy, as well as the investment of time which advocacy requires. Advocacy often involves interactions with management or systems of power, which can result in adverse consequences for providers, including retaliation or dismissal [57]. There is also a fear that nothing will happen as a result. In a study in the United Kingdom, 45% of nurses said that they had spoken with management about patient care concerns but that no changes were made by management [58]. Furthermore, advocacy with colleagues must often take on a delicate balance of obtaining needed resources for one patient while not impairing a collegial relationship required for future patients. Advocacy at both the patient-level and systems-level requires time, a precious commodity for many healthcare providers. In their work with midwives in the National Health Service in the United Kingdom, Finlay et al. [59] noted a challenge balancing the system's need to efficiently see more clients and client-centered care: less time spent with patients was directly correlated with an inability to provide patient-level advocacy. Collective advocacy with the goal of system-wide change requires the time to network and foster a community. In the case of the Australian healthcare system, physicians advocated for improved access to adult psychiatry beds through data analyses, policy papers, peer reviewed publications, non-profit or professional associations (e.g., the College of Emergency Physicians), and meetings with management, including the Minister of Health [60].

Our study included several limitations. Our goal was to improve care for a specific group of veterans who seek care in our clinic for a specific exposure concern (i.e., airborne hazards). Therefore, this quality improvement endeavor should not be construed as generalizable to all veterans, including all veterans with exposure concerns. We approached

a small group of veterans to allow for resources to be dedicated to member-checking; additional themes may have emerged from a larger group of respondents.

### 5. Conclusions

Institutional betrayal occurs through wrongdoing, systematic discrimination, actions of law or healthcare agencies or officials, punitive actions against whistleblowers, and a neglect of workplace hazards [1–5]. Military veterans, especially those using VA healthcare, may be particularly susceptible to institutional betrayal and its harm due to the potential for strong identification with or reliance upon this system (e.g., through healthcare, housing, career development, etc.). As discussed, veterans have expressed feelings of betrayal regarding military environmental exposures, related benefits, and their subsequent health services. The Sergeant First Class Heath Robinson Honoring our Promise to Address Comprehensive Toxics Act of 2022 (PACT Act) offers a new opportunity to improve care for veterans with environmental exposure concerns [61]; potentially mitigating further institutional betrayal and providing a transferable example for other sources of betrayal, and further defining and promoting institutional courage. Providers need institutional support to enact institutional courage in their practice. As providers, we can welcome the call to institutional courage described by veterans in this quality improvement project to hold ourselves and others accountable to each other and to veterans, provide proactive outreach to veterans, approach each case uniquely and avoid a one-size-fits all approach to care, value and support advocacy in our care teams, shift conversations around VA healthcare and benefits to educate each other on stigma, and offer safety and support to veterans and colleagues.

**Author Contributions:** Conceptualization, K.B. and K.K.M.; methodology, K.B.; software, K.B., K.K.M., L.P., M.M., S.V. and I.J.; validation, K.B., K.K.M., L.P., M.M., S.V. and I.J.; formal analysis, K.B., K.K.M., L.P., M.M., S.V. and I.J.; resources, K.K.M. and S.V.; data curation, K.B., K.K.M., L.P., M.M., S.V. and I.J.; writing—original draft preparation, K.B. and M.M.; writing—review and editing, K.B., K.K.M., L.P., M.M., S.V. and I.J.; project administration, K.K.M. and S.V.; funding acquisition, K.K.M. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

**Funding:** This work was funded by the US Department of Veterans Affairs Airborne Hazards and Open Burn Pits Center of Excellence.

**Institutional Review Board Statement:** Ethical review and approval were waived for this study, due to classification as quality improvement/quality assurance.

**Informed Consent Statement:** While informed consent for participation in research was waived, consent to record interviews and information on the uses of data were required for each participant.

**Data Availability Statement:** Due to the nature of the interviews, data are not available. Further questions with regard to analysis and methodology can be directed to the first author.

**Acknowledgments:** The views expressed in this article are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the position or policy of the Department of Veterans Affairs or the United States government.

**Conflicts of Interest:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

# References

- 1. Smith, C.P.; Freyd, J.J. Institutional betrayal. Am. Psychol. 2014, 69, 575–587. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 2. Bloeser, K.; McCarron, K.K.; Merker, V.L.; Hyde, J.; Bolton, R.E.; Anastasides, N.; Petrakis, B.A.; Helmer, D.A.; Santos, S.; Litke, D.; et al. "Because the country, it seems though, has turned their back on me": Experiences of institutional betrayal among veterans living with Gulf War Illness. Soc. Sci. Med. 2014, 284, 114–211. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 3. Holliday, R.; Monteith, L.L. Seeking help for the health sequelae of military sexual trauma: A theory-driven model of the role of institutional betrayal. *J. Trauma Dissociatio.* **2019**, *20*, 340–356. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 4. Monteith, L.L.; Bahraini, N.H.; Matarazzo, B.B.; Soberay, K.A.; Smith, C.P. Perceptions of institutional betrayal predict suicidal self-directed violence among veterans exposed to military sexual trauma. *J. Clin. Psychol* **2016**, 72, 743–755. [CrossRef]
- 5. Monteith, L.L.; Holliday, R.; Schneider, A.L.; Miller, C.N.; Bahraini, N.H.; Forster, J.E. Institutional betrayal and help-seeking among women survivors of military sexual trauma. *Psychol. Trauma-US* **2021**, *13*, 814–823. [CrossRef]

6. McAndrew, L.M.; Teichman, R.F.; Osinubi, O.Y.; Jasien, J.V.; Quigley, K.S. Environmental exposure and health of Operation Enduring Freedom/Operation Iraqi Freedom veterans. *J. Occup. Environ. Med.* **2012**, *54*, 665–669. [CrossRef]

- 7. Freyd, J.J. Sexual Harassment: Moving from Institutional Betrayal to Institutional Courage. Invited Presentation to the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Workshop on Impact of Sexual Harassment in Academia 2017, June. Available online: https://livestream.com/accounts/7036396/events/7512102/videos/158530621 (accessed on 15 May 2023).
- 8. Gómez, J.M.; Smith, C.P.; Gobin, R.L.; Tang, S.S.; Freyd, J.J. Collusion, torture, and inequality: Understanding the actions of the American Psychological Association as institutional betrayal. *J. Trauma Dissociatio*. **2016**, *17*, 527–544. [CrossRef]
- 9. Aschengrau, A.; Winter, M.R.; Gallagher, L.G.; Vieira, V.M.; Butler, L.J.; Fabian, M.P.; Carwile, J.L.; Wesselink, A.K.; Mahalingaiah, S.; Januleqicz, P.A.; et al. Reproductive and developmental health effects of prenatal exposure to tetrachloroethylene-contaminated drinking water. *Environ. Sci-Proc. Imp.* 2020, 22, 555–566. [CrossRef]
- 10. Bove, F.J.; Ruckart, P.Z.; Maslia, M.; Larson, T.C. Evaluation of mortality among marines and navy personnel exposed to contaminated drinking water at USMC base Camp Lejeune: A retrospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Glob.* **2014**, *13*, 1–14. [CrossRef]
- 11. Anderko, L.; Pennea, E. Exposures to per-and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS): Potential risks to reproductive and children's health. *Curr. Prob. Pediatr. Ad.* **2020**, *50*, 100760. [CrossRef]
- 12. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *Veterans and Agent Orange: Update 11*; The National Academies Press: Washington, DC, USA, 2018. [CrossRef]
- 13. Haley, R.W.; Kramer, G.; Xiao, J.; Dever, J.A.; Teiber, J.F. Evaluation of a gene–environment interaction of PON1 and low-level nerve agent exposure with Gulf War illness: A prevalence case–control study drawn from the US military health survey's national population sample. *Environ. Health Persp.* **2020**, *130*, 057001. [CrossRef]
- 14. Fukuda, K.; Nisenbaum, R.; Stewart, G.; Thompson, W.W.; Robin, L.; Washko, R.M.; Noah, D.L.; Barrett, D.H.; Randall, B.; Herwaldt, B.L.; et al. Chronic multisymptom illness affecting Air Force veterans of the Gulf War. *JAMA* 1998, 280, 981–988. [CrossRef]
- 15. Steele, L. Prevalence and patterns of Gulf War illness in Kansas veterans: Association of symptoms with characteristics of person, place, and time of military service. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* **2000**, *152*, 992–1002. [CrossRef]
- 16. Falvo, M.J.; Osinubi, O.Y.; Sotolongo, A.M.; Helmer, D.A. Airborne hazards exposure and respiratory health of Iraq and Afghanistan veterans. *Epidemiol. Rev.* **2015**, *37*, 116–130. [CrossRef]
- 17. Liu, J.; Lezama, N.; Gasper, J.; Kawata, J.; Morley, S.; Helmer, D.; Ciminera, P. Burn pit emissions exposure and respiratory and cardiovascular conditions among airborne hazards and open burn pit registry participants. *J. Occup. Environ. Med.* **2016**, *58*, e249–e255. [CrossRef]
- 18. Both-Melander, P.; Ratliff, J.; Poisson, C.; Jindal, C.; Choi, Y.M.; Efird, J.T. Slow burns: A qualitative study of burn pit and toxic exposures among military veterans serving in Afghanistan, Iraq, and throughout the Middle East. *Ann. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* **2021**, *4*, 1042.
- 19. Richard, B.W.; Miller, R.F. The Honoring Our PACT Act: An improved commitment to Veterans' health. *Ann. Am. Thorac. Soc.* **2023**, 20, 508–509. [CrossRef]
- 20. Zavestoski, S.; Brown, P.; McCormick, S.; Mayer, B.; D'Ottavi, M.; Lucove, J.C. Patient activism and the struggle for diagnosis: Gulf War illnesses and other medically unexplained physical symptoms in the US. *Soc. Sci. Med.* **2008**, *58*, 161–175. [CrossRef]
- 21. Monteith, L.L.; Schneider, A.L.; Holliday, R.; Bahraini, N.H. Assessing institutional betrayal among female veterans who experienced military sexual trauma: A Rasch analysis of the Institutional Betrayal Questionnaire. *J. Interpers. Violence* **2021**, *36*, 10861–10883. [CrossRef]
- 22. Andresen, F.J.; Monteith, L.L.; Kugler, J.; Cruz, R.A.; Blais, R.K. Institutional betrayal following military sexual trauma is associated with more severe depression and specific posttraumatic stress disorder symptom clusters. *J. Clin. Psychol.* **2019**, 75, 1305–1319. [CrossRef]
- 23. Kelly, U.A. Barriers to PTSD treatment-seeking by women veterans who experienced military sexual trauma decades ago: The role of institutional betrayal. *Nurs. Outlook* **2021**, *69*, 458–470. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Monteith, L.L.; Gerber, H.R.; Brownstone, L.M.; Soberay, K.A.; Bahraini, N.H. The phenomenology of military sexual trauma among male veterans. *Psychol. Men Masculin.* 2019, 20, 115–127. [CrossRef]
- 25. Howard, R.E.; Rabin, A.S.; Heaney, D.S.; Osterholzer, J.J. A Sacred Obligation: Meeting the Needs of Veterans with Airborne Hazard Exposures. *Ann. Am. Thorac. Soc.* **2022**, *20*, 3. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 26. Smidt, A.M.; Freyd, J.J. Government-mandated institutional betrayal. J. Trauma Dissociatio. 2018, 19, 491–499. [CrossRef]
- 27. US Department of Veterans Affairs. Federal Benefits for Veterans, Dependents and Survivors 2021 Edition. US Department of Veterans Affairs. Available online: https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/benefits\_book/2021\_Federal\_Benefits\_for\_Veterans\_Dependents\_and\_survivors.pdf (accessed on 5 May 2023).
- 28. Fried, D.A.; Rajan, M.; Tseng, C.L.; Helmer, D. Impact of presumed service-connected diagnosis on the Department of Veterans Affairs healthcare utilization patterns of Vietnam-Theater Veterans: A cross-sectional study. *Medicine* **2018**, 97, e0662. [CrossRef]
- 29. Stellman, J.M.; Stellman, S.D. Agent Orange during the Vietnam War: The lingering issue of its civilian and military health impact. *AJPH* **2018**, *108*, 726–728. [CrossRef]

30. Lange, G.; McAndrew, L.; Ashford, J.W.; Reinhard, M.; Peterson, M.; Helmer, D.A. War Related Illness and Injury Study Center (WRIISC): A multidisciplinary translational approach to the care of veterans with chronic multisymptom illness. *Mil. Med.* **2013**, 178, 705–707. [CrossRef]

- 31. Rodriguez, A.; Smith, J. Phenomenology as a healthcare research method. Evid. Based Nurs. 2018, 21, 96–98. [CrossRef]
- 32. Kvale, S.; Brinkmann, S. Interviews: Learning the Craft of Qualitative Research Interviewing; Sage: Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 2009.
- 33. Shook, A.G.; Tordoff, D.M.; Clark, A.; Hardwick, R.; St. Pierre Nelson, W.; Kantrowitz-Gordon, I. Trans Youth Talk Back: A Foucauldian Discourse Analysis of Transgender Minors' Accounts of Healthcare Access. *Qual. Health Res.* **2022**, *32*, 1672–1689. [CrossRef]
- 34. Birks, M.; Chapman, Y.; Francis, K. Memoing in qualitative research: Probing data and processes. *J. Res. Nurs.* **2008**, *13*, 68–75. [CrossRef]
- 35. Ogrinc, G.; Davies, L.; Goodman, D.; Batalden, P.B.; Davidoff, F.; Stevens, D. SQUIRE 2.0 (Standards for QUality Improvement Reporting Excellence): Revised publication guidelines from a detailed consensus process. *BMJ Qual. Saf.* **2016**, 25, 986–992. [CrossRef]
- 36. Burks, D.J. Lesbian, gay, and bisexual victimization in the military: An unintended consequence of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell"? *Am. Psychol* **2011**, *66*, 604. [CrossRef]
- 37. Kerrigan, M.F. Transgender discrimination in the military: The new don't ask, don't tell. *Psychol. Public Pol. L* **2012**, *18*, 500. [CrossRef]
- 38. Numminen, O.; Repo, H.; Leino-Kilpi, H. Moral courage in nursing: A concept analysis. Nurs. Ethics 2017, 24, 878–891. [CrossRef]
- 39. Kleemola, E.; Leino-Kilpi, H.; Numminen, O. Care situations demanding moral courage: Content analysis of nurses' experiences. *Nurs. Ethics* **2020**, *27*, 714–725. [CrossRef]
- 40. Thorup, C.B.; Rundqvist, E.; Roberts, C.; Delmar, C. Care as a matter of courage: Vulnerability, suffering and ethical formation in nursing care. *Scand. J. Caring Sci.* **2012**, 26, 427–435. [CrossRef]
- 41. Dzeng, E.; Curtis, J.R. Understanding ethical climate, moral distress, and burnout: A novel tool and a conceptual framework. *BMJ Qual. Saf.* **2018**, 27, 766–770. [CrossRef]
- 42. Shoorideh, F.A.; Ashktorab, T.; Yaghmaei, F.; Alavi Majd, H. Relationship between ICU nurses' moral distress with burnout and anticipated turnover. *Nurs. Ethics* **2015**, 22, 64–76. [CrossRef]
- 43. Dolansky, M.A.; Barg-Walkow, L.; Barnsteiner, J.; McGaffigan, P.; Oster, C.A.; Schumann, M.J.; Spencer, T.; Chenot, T.; Johnson, L.E.; Burke, K.G. A Call to Action Following the RaDonda Vaught Case: A Culture of Safety and High-Reliability Organizations. *J. Nurses Prof. Dev.* 2022, 38, 329–332. [CrossRef]
- 44. Lusk, C.; DeForest, E.; Segarra, G.; Neyens, D.M.; Abernathy, J.H.; Catchpole, K. Reconsidering the application of systems thinking in healthcare: The RaDonda Vaught case. *Brit. J. Anaesth.* **2022**, *129*, e61–e62. [CrossRef]
- 45. Kelman, B.; Norman, H. Why nurses are raging and quitting after the RaDonda Vaught verdict. *Biomed. Saf. Stand.* **2022**, 52, 81–83. [CrossRef]
- 46. Barkell, N.P.; Snyder, S.S. Just culture in healthcare: An integrative review. Nurs. Forum. 2021, 1, 103–111. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 47. Burns, J.; Miller, T.; Weiss, J.M.; Erdfarb, A.; Silber, D.; Goldberg-Stein, S. Just culture: Practical implementation for radiologist peer review. *J. Am. Coll. Radiol.* **2019**, *16*, 384–388. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 48. Spinola, S.; Fenton, B.T.; Meshberg-Cohen, S.; Black, A.C.; Rosen, M.I. Comparison of attitudes towards the service connection claims process among veterans filing for PTSD and veterans filing for musculoskeletal disorders. *Medicine* **2021**, *100*, e27068. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 49. Murdoch, M.; Kehle-Forbes, S.; Spoont, M.; Sayer, N.A.; Noorbaloochi, S.; Arbisi, P. Changes in post-traumatic stress disorder service connection among veterans under age 55: An 18-year ecological cohort study. *Mil. Med.* **2019**, *184*, 715–722. [CrossRef]
- 50. Murdoch, M.; Spoont, M.R.; Sayer, N.A.; Kehle-Forbes, S.M.; Noorbaloochi, S. Reversals in initially denied Department of Veterans Affairs' PTSD disability claims after 17 years: A cohort study of gender differences. *BMC Women's Health* **2021**, 21, 1–8. [CrossRef]
- 51. Stuber, J.; Schlesinger, M. Sources of stigma for means-tested government programs. Soc. Sci. Med. 2006, 63, 933–945. [CrossRef]
- 52. Dickstein, B.D.; Vogt, D.S.; Handa, S.; Litz, B.T. Targeting self-stigma in returning military personnel and veterans: A review of intervention strategies. *Mil. Psychol.* **2010**, 22, 224–236. [CrossRef]
- 53. Corcoran, B.C.; Brandt, L.; Fleming, D.A.; Gu, C.N. Fidelity to the healing relationship: A medical student's challenge to contemporary bioethics and prescription for medical practice. *J. Med. Ethics* **2016**, *42*, 224–228. [CrossRef]
- 54. Giosa, J.; Holyoke, P. Caregiving is not a disease: Moving from reactive to proactive supports for family caregivers across the healthcare system. *Healthc. Q.* **2014**, *17*, 36–41. [CrossRef]
- 55. Purcell, N.; Zamora, K.; Bertenthal, D.; Abadjian, L.; Tighe, J.; Seal, K.H. How VA whole health coaching can impact veterans' health and quality of life: A mixed-methods pilot program evaluation. *Glob. Adv. Health Med.* **2021**, *10*, 2164956121998283. [CrossRef]
- 56. Haun, J.N.; Melillo, C.; Cotner, B.A.; McMahon-Grenz, J.; Paykel, J.M. Evaluating a Whole Health Approach to Enhance Veteran Care: Exploring the Staff Experience. *J. Veterans Stud.* **2021**, *7*, 163–173. [CrossRef]
- 57. Jackson, D.; Peters, K.; Andrew, S.; Edenborough, M.; Halcomb, E.; Luck, L.; Salamonson, Y.; Wilkes, L. Understanding whistleblowing: Qualitative insights from nurse whistleblowers. *J. Adv. Nurs.* **2020**, *66*, 2194–2201. [CrossRef]

58. Mannion, R.; Davies, H.T. Cultures of silence and cultures of voice: The role of whistleblowing in healthcare organisations. *Int. J. Health Policy Manag.* **2015**, *4*, 503. [CrossRef]

- 59. Finlay, S.; Sandall, J. "Someone's rooting for you": Continuity, advocacy and street-level bureaucracy in UK maternal healthcare. *Soc. Sci. Med.* **2009**, *69*, 1228–1235. [CrossRef]
- 60. Looi, J.C.; Allison, S.; Kisely, S.R.; Bastiampillai, T. Stiffen the sinews, summon up the blood, and strain upon the start: Enfranchising the medical profession for clinically proximate advocacy of improved healthcare. *Australas. Psychiatry* **2021**, 29, 672–675. [CrossRef]
- 61. The Sergeant First Class Heath Robinson Honoring our Promise to Address Comprehensive Toxics Act of 2022. H.R 3967, 117th Congress. Available online: https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/3373 (accessed on 5 May 2023).

**Disclaimer/Publisher's Note:** The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.